
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. G109036

TERRY ANDERSON CLAIMANT

SCHEFERS ROOFING COMPANY RESPONDENT

MIDWEST BUILDERS COMPANY, RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED JUNE 21, 2012

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by JASON HATFIELD, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by WILLIAM FRYE, Attorney, North Little
Rock, Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On March 27, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas. A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on January 18, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

January 19, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$470 for temporary total disability and $353 for permanent partial

disability.

4. Respondents have controverted this case in its entirety.

5. The claimant acknowledges a child support arrearage from

California.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s back injury on October 13,

2011.

2. Related medical treatment.

3. Temporary total disability from December 24, 2011, to a

date yet to be determined.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant sustained a compensable injury while
working for Respondent on or about October 13,
2011. At that time, Claimant incurred a back
injury due to lifting.

Claimant is entitled to additional medical
treatment and TTD benefits from October 21,
2011 to a date to be determined.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Claimant lifted some roofing material and
felt a pain in his back. He was sent to Dr.
Berestnev that day for an evaluation.  Dr.
Berestnev reported that the x-rays showed only
degenerative changes and spurring. Also, that
the Claimant had a positive Waddell’s sign.
The Claimant had a history of a prior back
injury. There were no objective measurable
findings on the examination. He gave the
Claimant an injection and released him to
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return to work with no lifting over 20 pounds
and to avoid heights. The Claimant was to
return in one week.

On October 20, 2011, the Claimant returned to
see Dr. Berestnev noted the Claimant was
showing some signs of S1 radiculopathy and
referred the Claimant for physical therapy.
Claimant was continued on light duty.

On October 21, 2011, the Claimant went on his
own to see a Dr. Steven Whitelaw, a
chiropractor.  Dr. Whitelaw took the Claimant
off work for two weeks for rehabilitation. It
is the Respondents contention that this
treatment is not authorized nor is it
reasonable and necessary.

The Claimant then returned to see Dr.
Berestnev again on November 4, 2011. At that
exam, the Claimant was unable to walk on his
tip toes or heels, which was not present for
the first two examinations. Also, Dr.
Berestnev noted that the Claimant was
exhibiting nonorganic pain behaviors. He
ordered a MRI and continued the Claimant on
light duty.

The Claimant’s MRI showed a bulge at L5-S1, a
diffuse annular bulge at L4-5 and L3-4, a tear
at L3-4 and a herniation at L1-2.  Dr.
Berestnev referred the Claimant to a
neurosurgeon. The Claimant was continued on
light duty restrictions.

 
It is the Respondents position that the
Claimant had no objective measurable findings
to support a compensable injury and that the
MRI findings are long standing and a result of
his prior back injury.

In regards to the Claimant’s request for
temporary total disability from October 21,
2011 to a date yet to be determined, the
Claimant continued to work until he was laid
off sometime in December and is now drawing
unemployment. Therefore, no temporary total
disability would be due.

 
Moreover, the Respondents contend that if this
claim is found compensable, then any further
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medical would not be reasonable and/or
necessary.”

DISCUSSION

The claimant in this matter is a 48 year old male who was

employed by the respondent as a roofer. The claimant alleges that

on October 13, 2011, he suffered a compensable injury to his back

when he lifted a roll of roofing material.  The claimant gave the

following testimony about his alleged compensable injury and the

events that followed: 

“Q. What happened on October 13th, 2011, when
you were working at Schefers?

A. October 13, I lifted a roll and I felt some
pain in my back and I sat it down. I talked to
the foreman, Gonzal (spelled phonetically),
and I let him know that I hurt my back. He
shook his head and kind of smiled at me and
kept on going wherever he was going. So I let
Dave, who was the second foreman on the job,
know that I hurt my back. And Dave told me
just to hold on, yo know, we’re not going to
finish out the day, hang on, we’re going to go
home early today because it’s just too wet to
do anything.

So I held on and I made it home. It was hard
to get out of the car. I got out of the car,
started going into the house and my lady came
out and she seen me, because she was wondering
why I was sitting in the car for so long. She
says, oh, what happened. I said I hurt my back
at work lifting one of the rolls. She goes,
well, you got to go–-you got to go talk to the
boss or see a doctor or something. So she
notified Jeff Wicker. Jeff said come on back
to the office and we’ll fill out a report.  I
went back to the office and we filled out a
report and he sent me to Occupational Health
Therapy.

Q. So you went and saw a doctor on the day of
the injury?

A. Oh, yes.
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Q. And who was that?

A. Dr. Berestnev.”

On October 13, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Konstantin

Berestnev, at the request of the respondent. A letter found at

Claimant’s Exhibit No.1, Page 1 from Dr. Berestnev to the

respondent states:

“The patient states that he was lifting a roll
of roofing base that weighed around 100
pounds. He was lifting it up on his shoulder
and he immediately felt pain in his lower
back.”

That letter also indicates that the claimant was going to be

treated with a shot of Depo-Medrol 40 mg. The claimant was also

given Narco for nighttime use and was recommended stretching

exercises for his back. The claimant was placed on a 20 pound

lifting restriction and was to avoid working at heights. A follow

up appointment was scheduled for one week.

At the hearing in this matter the claimant testified that he

provided his employer with a note describing his 20 pound lifting

restriction and was placed on light duty work. The claimant

testified that the respondent provided light duty work that

included painting, sweeping, chopping and hoeing. 

On October 20, 2011, the claimant again returned to see Dr.

Berestnev.  Dr. Berestnev authored a letter about that visit to the

respondents in this matter.  A portion of that letter states:

“The patient states that his low back feels
about the same. It states that it is very hard
to work with his back pain.”
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The letter indicates that Dr. Berestnev gave an assessment of

“low back pain with some signs of S1 radiculopathy.” At that time

the treatment plan indicated was a Depo-Medrol injection and a

prescription for Lodine 400 mg. one table twice a day and to

continue the Narco at night.  The claimant was also ordered to have

physical therapy and was to continue with his work restrictions.

On October 21, 2011, the claimant was seen by Steven W.

Whitelaw, DC, CCSP, at Millennium Chiropractic & Rehabilitation.

Medical records from that visit indicate that the claimant was

taken off of work for two week and was to receive rehab due to his

“Lumbar/R Sacroiliac Joint Injury w/Sciatica.” However, it was the

claimant’s testimony that he continued to work under the light duty

restrictions placed on him by Dr. Berestnev.

On November 2, 2011, the claimant began physical therapy with

Lee Physical Therapy in Lowell, Arkansas. It appears from the

medical report that the claimant was to receive therapy three times

a week for a period of two weeks.  In the report from the

claimant’s visit to Lee Physical Therapy, the claimant reports the

same type of mechanism that caused his injury as was reported to

Dr. Berestnev. 

On November 3, 2011, the claimant was again seen at Lee

Physical Therapy. The medical report from that visit indicates that

the claimant did receive some relief from the use of electricity

although that relief was for a short time.  

On November 4, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Berestnev.  Dr. Berestnev authored a letter to the respondents
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regarding that visit.  That letter indicates that the claimant was

still complaining of back difficulties and pain which was

aggravated by the twisting of his back.  The letter from Dr.

Berestnev from the respondents in part state:

“We are suspicious for the nonorganic nature
of his back pain and we are going to evaluate
his back with an MRI. In the meantime, the
patient is to continue to take Nalfon 400 mg.
one table twice a day and Narco to take at
nighttime only. The patient is to see us back
for the follow up in two weeks after the MRI.
In the meantime, the patient is advised to
avoid lifting more than 20 pounds and avoid
twisting in the back.”

On November 9, 2011, the claimant was seen at Arkansas Medical

Imaging & Open MRI.  At that time, an MRI scan of the claimant’s

lumbar spine was performed.  The medical report from that

diagnostic testing was written by Dr. Chintan Desai. The following

are the impressions from the claimant’s MRI:

“1. Musculoligamentous sprain/spasm.

2. Mild diffuse asymmetrical bulge of L5-S1 
disc indenting the thecal sac and along with
bilateral mild faceto-ligamentous hypertrophy,
moderately compromising right and mild to
moderately compromising the left neural
foramina. 

3. Diffuse annular bulges of L4-5 and L3-4
discs with right foraminal annular tear of L3-
4 disc, intending the thecal sac and along
with bilateral mild faceto-ligametnous
hypertrophy, moderately compromising the
bilateral neural foramina (worse on right) and
causing mild spinal stenosis.

4. A broad based cranially migrating right
paracentral-foraminal extrusion, herniation
(5mm cranio-caudal) of L1-2 disc indenting the
thecal sac and along with bilateral mild
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faceto-ligamentous hypertrophy, moderately
compromising the right neural foramen.”

 The claimant was again seen at Lee Physical Therapy for his

therapy sessions on November 9, November 11, and November 15, 2011.

The reports from physical therapist John Lee, indicate that the

claimant was continuing to have difficulties but was seen achieving

some lessening of symptoms throughout the therapy process.

On November 18, 2011, the claimant is again seen by Dr.

Berestnev. Dr. Berestnev authored a letter to the respondents

regarding that visit.  That letter in part states:

“Mr. Anderson presents today for the injury
from 10-13-11. The patient comes here to
follow up on the low back pain. The patient
states that he is doing a little better, but
he still can’t sleep on his stomach. His MRI
which was done in the interval time shows mild
diffuse asymmetrical bulge at L5-S1 disc
indenting the thecal sac and along with
bilateral mild facet ligamentous hypertrophy
moderately compromising the right and mildly
compromising the left neuroforamina. Diffuse
annular bulge at L4-5 and L3-4 with discs with
right foraminal annular tear at left 3-4,
again indenting the thecal sac. Also, there is
a broad based cranially migrating right
paracentral foraminal extrusion, herniation of
L1-2 disc indenting the thecal sac and along
with bilateral and mild facet ligamentous
hypertrophy moderately compromising the right
neuroforamen.”

The assessment portion of the letter states:

The patient has what appears to be low back
pain with no significant improvement with our
conservative treatment.”

At that time Dr. Berestnev refers the claimant to a neurosurgeon

for a consultation.  
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On December 24, 2011, the claimant was laid off from working

for the respondent. It was the claimant’s testimony that he was

informed that the lay off was due to the lack of available work. At

the hearing in this matter the respondents called Mr. Jeff Wicker,

who is the project and regional manager for the respondent. At the

hearing Mr. Wicker had the following exchange with the respondents’

attorney regarding the claimant being laid off from work: 

“Q. Eventually he was laid off, is that correct?

A. Correct.

Q. Was he the only one laid off?

A. He was not.

Q. How many other people were laid off?

A. There were two from our office and three or
four–-I’m not sure–-from the Missouri office.

Q. What was the reason for the layoff?

A. Lack of work.”

Mr. Wicker was also cross examined by the claimant’s attorney

about the claimant’s ability to perform his job duties prior to his

injury and about Mr. Wicker’s belief as to whether or not the

claimant was engaged in the lifting of rolls of roofing material as

he described in testimony:

“Q. Mr. Wicker, prior to this injury, was Mr.
Anderson able to do all of his job duties
without any problems?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Was he ever written up or anything like
that?

A. No.
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Q. And you never had any indication that he
had any back problems until this specific
incident?

A. Correct.
Q. And would you agree that he came to you and
you filled out a Supervisor’s Accident
Investigation Report, which is Page 23 of
Exhibit 2?

A. Yes.

Q. Is this your signature at the bottom?

A. Yes.

Q. And he told you he was lifting a roll of
pallet, put on shoulder, felt pain in back and
sat it down and had lower back pain?

A. Correct.

Q. And you didn’t note that there was any
unsafe condition or unsafe act?

A. Right.

Q. You didn’t have any concern that that
hadn’t happened? I mean, that’s-–lifting those
rolls on that day was something he was doing?

A. I didn’t have any concern?

Q. Let me back up. My question was awful. Was
he lifting rolls like that on this particular
day?

A. From my understanding, yes. I am not his
immediate supervisor on the roof, but, yes, he
was lifting rolls. That was my understanding.

Q. He had a different supervisor on the job?

A. He has an immediate foreman when he is on
the job site, yes.

Q. Your understanding was that he was lifting
these rolls and he did hurt--tell someone that
he hurt his back when he was doing that?

A. Yes.
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Q. And those are the types of rolls, those 60
to 100 pound rolls that you described?

A. Correct.
Q. And he reported that to you that day and
you sent him to Dr. Berestnev, correct?

A. Yes.”

On December 27, 2011, the claimant returned to see Steven

Whitelaw, DC, CCSP at Millennium Chiropractic & Rehab in

Fayetteville, Arkansas.  The progress report from that visit

indicates that the claimant reported the continuation of a

significant amount of lumbosacral spine pain.  The progress report

in part states:

“Terry continues to have muscle spasms in the
right lumbosacral spine as well as the gluteal
musculature.”

The following are the impressions given in that report:

“1. Right Sacroilitis.
 2. Sciatica.
 3. Rule Out Lumbar Herniated Nucleus Pulposus.”

At that time the claimant was placed on a chiropractic manipulative

therapy that included active and passive rehabilitation.

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider the

compensability of his alleged back injury on October 13, 2011. In

order to do this, the claimant must first prove the existence of

objective medical findings related to his back difficulties.  Here,

the claimant underwent an MRI scan of his lumbar spine on November

9, 2011, at the request of Dr. Berestnev.  The Impression Section

of the medical report produced as a result of the claimant’s MRI of

his lumbar spine shows multiple objective medical findings that are
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related to the claimant’s back.  Those impressions can be found at

Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 13. 

The claimant has proven the existence of objective medical

findings regarding his back difficulties.  However, the claimant is

also burdened with showing a causal connection between the injuries

he alleges to have occurred on October 13, 2011, and those

objective medical findings.  The claimant reported his injury the

date it occurred and was sent to a physician chosen by the

respondents. The claimant has been consistent throughout the

medical records as to the mechanism of injury which, was picking up

a heavy roll of roofing material.  The respondents have argued that

the claimant’s current difficulties are due to some prior back

injury.  However, the claimant gave credible testimony that he had

not had any prior back difficulties other than muscle soreness. The

respondent also points to the first letter Dr. Berestnev authored

and sent to the respondent on October 13, 2011.  In that letter Dr.

Berestnev states:

“His past medical history is significant for a
history of a back injury in a car wreck in the
past.”

That letter also states:

“Occupational history is significant for
working as a roofer for four months.”

At the hearing in this matter the claimant gave the following

testimony during examination by his attorney:

“Q.A AIn regard to Dr. Berestnev, did he type
his
reports in your presence?

AA.A ANo, he didn't.
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AQ.A ADid he ask you to read the reports for
theirAAaccuracy?

AA.A ANo, he didn't.

AQ.A AWere you ever given his reports by Dr.
Berestnev?

AA.A ANo.

AQ.A AHis first report, which I think is
Exhibit 1,AAA indicates that your occupational
history is significant for working as a
roofer for four months.AAIs that accurate?

AA.A ANo.

AQ.A AHow long have you been a roofer?

AA.A A20 years.

AQ.A AIt also says medical history is signi-
ficant for history of a back injury in a car
wreck in the past.AAHave you had a back injury
in a car wreck in the past?

A.A ANo, I haven't.

Q.A AAre you aware of any car wreck you were
involved where you received any medical
treatment for your back?

A.A ANo.”

The claimant has also demonstrated his lack of pre-existing back

difficulties in that he was able to perform the job duties of a

roofer which included lifting heavy objects prior to his injury on

October 13, 2011. While the claimant had only been employed by the

respondent for a period of four months, he has credibly testified

that he has been engaged in the roofing occupation for a period of

twenty years. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the

evidence that he suffered a compensable injury to his back on

October 13, 2011. The claimant has also proven his entitlement to
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related medical treatment for his compensable back injury. This

includes the treatment recommended by Dr. Berestnev in the form of

a neurosurgical consultation.  

The claimant has also asked the Commission to determine his

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits from December

24, 2011 to a date yet to be determined. To be entitled to

temporary total disability benefits, the claimant must remain in

his healing period and be unable to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. &

Transp. Dep’t v. Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981);

St. Joseph’s Mercy Med. Ctr. v. Redmond, 2012 Ark. App.7, ___

S.W.3d ___. Disability means “incapacity because of a compensable

injury to earn, in the same or any other employment, the wages

which the employee was receiving at the time of the compensable

injury.” Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-102(8) (Supp. 2011). The healing

period is “that period for healing of an injury resulting from an

accident.” Ark. Code Ann.§ 11-9-102(12) (Supp. 2011). 

On December 24, 2011, the claimant’s employment with the

respondent was ended. It was the testimony of Mr. Jeffrey Wicker

that the claimant’s employment was ended due to a lack of work.  At

the time the claimant’s employment ended with the respondent the

claimant was within his healing period as he was under active

treatment from Dr. Berestnev which included work restrictions and

had been recommended to see a neurosurgeon for an evaluation. After

the claimant’s employment ended with the respondent, the claimant

did apply for and began to receive unemployment benefits. After

review of the documentary evidence and the testimony in this
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matter, I find the claimant has proven by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits

from December 24, 2011 to a date yet to be determined. However, the

respondent is entitled to a credit for the unemployment benefits

that the claimant has and is currently receiving.

The parties also stipulated that the claimant acknowledged an

arrearage on a child support obligation from the State of

California. In as much, any benefits that are paid to the claimant

will be paid pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-110.   

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on January 18, 2012, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed January 19, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he suffered a compensable back injury on October 13, 2011,

while performing employment services for the respondent.

3.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to reasonable and necessary medical treatment
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for his compensable October 13, 2011 back injury including the

neurosurgical evaluation recommended by Dr. Berestnev.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

December 24, 2011 to a date yet to be determined, subject to the

respondents entitlement to a credit for unemployment beneftis under

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-411.

5. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that this attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this matter

commensurate with the benefits awarded herein and the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Statute.

6. The parties have stipulated that the claimant acknowledges

a child support obligation that is in arrearage within the State of

California . Any applicable benefits paid to the claimant shall be

paid subject to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-110.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the cost of the

reasonable and necessary medical treatment regarding the claimant’s

compensable back injury which occurred on October 13, 2011. The

respondents shall pay the claimant temporary total disability

benefits from December 24, 2011 to a date yet to be determined.

Those benefits shall be paid subject to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-411

and Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-110.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents
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in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


